
 

 

 

 



So you think you know your blues ς ƘŀǾŜ ŀ Ǝƻ ŀǘ ǘƘŜǎŜ ΧΧΦ 

  
 

  
 

  
 

  
   ΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΦ !ƴŘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƻƴŜ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ Ŧƻǳnd in Cumbria?  Answers on page 29.  

 



MESSAGE FROM OUR BRANCH CHAIRMAN 

²ŜƭŎƻƳŜ ǘƻ ƻǳǊ ƭŀǘŜǎǘ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊΦ !ŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǿŜǘǘŜǎǘ ΨƳƻƴǎƻƻƴΩ  

winter Cumbria has experienced for a long time let us hope for a sunny springtime! 

As usual you will find a variety of articles within this issue but I would like to draw your 

attention to some. Our annual Open Day is on Saturday 11th June at the delightful Hay Bridge 

Nature Reserve in the Rusland valley.  Our members AGM will be over by 10.30am and then 

we have a programme that should appeal to all......please see details of this later in this 

newsletter. If you can only come to one event this year please come on 11th June. Family and 

friends are welcome. 

Our 2016 field-trips and moth events are also listed in this issue. These are increasingly 

ǇƻǇǳƭŀǊ ǿƛǘƘ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŀƴŎŜ ōƻƻǎǘŜŘ ōȅ ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊǎ ŦǊƻƳ ŀŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ ¦YΦΦΦΦΦǿƻǊŘ ƛǎ ΨƻǳǘΩ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ 

do have some of the finest butterfly walks in the country. If you have any questions about 

these please contact the walk leader listed. Those in late July and early August will be part of 

./Ωǎ .ƛƎ .ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅ /ƻǳƴǘΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ has been a huge success with 10,лллΩǎ ƻŦ ƴŜǿ ǊŜŎƻǊŘǎ ƻŦ 

sightings nation-wide. We will give out ID/recording sheets on the day or you may wish to 

download yours from the national website nearer the time. 

Our committee member Tom Dunbar has been looking at how we can better communicate 

with our members. We receive e-mails and telephone calls from members but although most 

have e-mail we have only recently found a safe and practical way of contacting our 

membership by e-mail. We will NOT contact you about any matter other than that linked to 

butterflies and moths and will NEVER pass your e-mail to any third party. Even if this 

Ψ5ƻǘƳŀƛƭŜǊΩ ǎȅǎǘŜm is used sparingly we hope to improve our communication and keep you 

better updated with what is happening.....and of course you have the right to decline to 

receive any such messages.....again see later article. 

Also regarding communication our web-master, Mark Eastlick, has been looking to make our 

¢ǿƛǘǘŜǊ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘ ƳƻǊŜ ǳǎŜǊ ŦǊƛŜƴŘƭȅ ŀƴŘ ŀŎǘƛǾŜΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ǾŜǊȅ ƳǳŎƘ Ψƛƴ ȅƻǳǊ ƘŀƴŘǎΩ ŀǎ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ǊŜƭȅ 

on you to post messages and hopefully pictures of what you have seen and is of interest to 

you and our membership. tƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǘƻ ǳǎŜ ƻǳǊ ǎƛƎƘǘƛƴƎǎ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘȅ ŀǎ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ōǳǘ ΨǘǿŜŜǘΩ ŀƭƭ 

those other matters that help keep us up to date with what is happening in Cumbria. 

You will also find a report from our BC regional Officer, David Wainwright, on what has been 

taking place in Northern England especially regarding BC project and contract work for 

conservation. As Cumbria and North Lancashire are so important for rare species a very 

significant amount of money and time has been invested in this area to help secure the future 



of our butterfly and moth rich environment. Those who live here are very much appreciative 

of all that that is done by BC staff and in particular David Wainwright and Martin Wain. 

Finally our newsletter editor has included articles to keep us up to date with Small Blue and 

Marsh Fritillary developments. What Steve Doyle has not included is that he has spent 

ŎƻǳƴǘƭŜǎǎ ƘƻǳǊǎ ƛƴǘƻ ƪŜŜǇƛƴƎ ǘƘŜǎŜ ƪŜȅ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ ǎƻ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎŦǳƭΦΦΦΦΩǘƘŀƴƪ-ȅƻǳ {ǘŜǾŜΩΦ 

IŜǊŜΩǎ ƘƻǇƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ŀ ƭƻǾŜƭȅ {ǇǊƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ {ǳƳƳŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ƭƻƻƪ ŦƻǊward to seeing you at Hay Bridge 

or at one of our other events in 2016.  Best wishes,  

Chris Winnick.    

Summer 2016 Work Party 
 

Township Plantation, ²ŜŘƴŜǎŘŀȅ с Wǳƭȅ млΥллπмрΥлл 

Bracken-bashing, followed by an easy Summer Butterflies walk. Please bring along an old 

walking stick or similar implement for bashing. A couple of hours bashing makes a huge 

improvement to the habitat for the scarcer Fritillaries so please support this event. 

Directions: From Gilpin Bridge on the A590 take the A5074 then second left into The Howe 

hamlet. Turn left in the centre at the top of the hill, then bear right on a bumpy track. Park at 

the first clearing in the wood. Grid ref: SD453884. 

Contact Tony Marshall 015395 68304. If weather looking wet please ring by 5pm the day 

before to check whether event is being postponed. 

 

Summer 2016 Field Trips and Events 
 

Outdoor Events - general advice and information: For all outdoor events participants should 

bring suitable outdoor clothing, waterproofs and boots or similar. Bring a packed lunch for 

whole day events, and sun cream and plenty of water in hot weather. For evening moth etc. 

events bring clothing as above plus a good torch with new / recharged batteries. General 

safety advice will be given before all our events but we ask all who attend to take personal 

responsibility for their own safety and possessions and to pay special regard to trip hazards 

and the likely presence of ticks. If you require further information or wish to check whether an 

event has been postponed or cancelled due to poor weather, please contact the walk leader or 

contact before setting out. 

 

We will be supporting the national Big Butterfly Count (15 July to 7 August 2016) by 

encouraging participants on butterfly walks to take part. All you need do is record one or more 



times during this period for 15 minutes in your own garden, a local park, nature reserve etc, 

then submit the records online. Our walk leaders will bring survey forms, but full details 

available at www.bigbutterflycount.org/  

 

Print the directions from your home using our direction tool (using the directions tab on main 

navigation menu) on the Branch web site. 

 

Moths of Humphrey Head,  ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅ  ну !ǇǊƛƭ  нлΥлл ǳƴǘƛƭ ƭŀǘŜ 

A trap will be run at the base of the cliff, providing an opportunity to see some early season 

moths. 

Target species - Barred Tooth-striped 

Directions Park on the shore just beyond the cattle grid at Grid ref SD390740 

Contact Martin Chadwick 015395 32553 or 07963 810027 on the day 

 

Moths at CWT Plumgarths Gardens, Friday evening 20 May from 21:30 until late and Saturday 

morning 21 May from 08:30 

Joint with Cumbria Wildlife Trust 

Moth enthusiasts will be running light traps around this beautiful garden on Friday evening, 

hoping to attract many species of attractive and interesting moths, and add to our tally of 140 

moth species already identified on this site. We shall identify moths as they arrive, then open 

ǘƘŜ ǘǊŀǇǎ ƻƴ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅ ƳƻǊƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŜȄŀƳƛƴŜ ǘƘŜ ƴƛƎƘǘΩǎ ƳƻǘƘ ŎŀǘŎƘ ǇǊƛƻǊ ǘƻ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǊŜƭŜŀǎŜΦ CŜŜƭ 

free to attend one or both events. Subject to cancellation if wet, cold or windy 

Directions: Meet at CWT, Plumgarths, Kendal LA8 8LX Grid ref: SD494947. Around 300m on 

the right along the Crook, Bowness road (B5284) from Plumgarths roundabout  

Contact Martin Tordoff  01539 735935, 07981 348148  

Booking in advance required by phoning CWT on 01539 816300 

 

Butterflies of Warton Crag,  ¢ǳŜǎŘŀȅ ом aŀȅ млΥллπмпΥлл 

Joint Butterfly Conservation Lancashire Branch 

Target species: Pearl-bordered and Small Pearl-bordered Fritillaries and other spring species 

Small Heath, Dingy Skipper, Green Hairstreak 

Directions: Meet at Warton Quarry car park, Grid ref SD491723 

Leader and Contact:  Chris Winnick 01539 728254 

 

Butterflies of Witherslack Woods and Howe Ridding,  ²ŜŘƴŜǎŘŀȅ м WǳƴŜ млΥллπмпΥллΦ           

Joint with Arnside Natural History Society 

http://www.bigbutterflycount.org/


Target species: Pearl-bordered & Small Pearl-bordered Fritillaries and other spring species.   

DirectionsΥ aŜŜǘ ŀǘ ά¢ƘŜ YŜƴƴŜƭǎέ ƴŜȄǘ ǘƻ ²ƛǘƘŜǊǎƭŀŎƪ Iŀƭƭ {ŎƘƻƻƭΣ ŀǘ DǊƛŘ ǊŜŦ {5посурф.   

Leader & Contact:  Chris Winnick 01539 728254 

 
Butterflies at Barrow-in-Furness, Ormsgill Slag Banks  
CǊƛŘŀȅ о WǳƴŜ ммΥллπмоΥлл 
Target Species Dingy Skipper, Common Blue, Wall Brown, possibly Small Blue  
Directions: From Lindal in Furness follow A590 through three roundabouts towards Barrow. 
Pass industrial buildings on both sides in 40-mph limit. Just after passing the left sign to 
Ormsgill note the two reclaimed slag banks on the right. There is a red sandstone wall on the 
right, situated on a gentle left hand bend. Turn right to the parking area before the start of the 
wall. (Grid ref SD192712) Bring appropriate clothing, lunch and stout footwear. 
Leaders & Contacts Chris Winnick 01539 728254 and Martin Chadwick 01539 532553 or 07722 
571327 on the day 
 

Mountain Ringlets at Irton Fell,  {ǳƴŘŀȅ р WǳƴŜ  млΥпрπмрΥлл 

Joint with Cumbria Wildlife Trust 

A gentle climb to see Mountain Ringlets at their lowest altitude site in Lakeland, with a 

possible extension after lunch to Eskmeals Dunes. In the event of bad or doubtful weather 

please contact walk leader before setting out. 

Directions: Meet at car park at NY121012 on Eskdale Green to Santon Bridge road.     Leader 

and Contact:  Chris Winnick 01539 728254 

 

Small Blue Butterfly Sites,  {ǳƴŘŀȅ мн WǳƴŜ  ммΦллŀƳ ǳƴǘƛƭ ǿŜŀǊȅΦ 

aŜŜǘ ŀǘ ²ƻǊƪƛƴƎǘƻƴ hƭŘǎƛŘŜ ŎŀǊ ǇŀǊƪ b·ффролмΦ !ŦǘŜǊǿŀǊŘǎ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ Ǿƛǎƛǘ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǎƛǘŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 

ŀǊŜŀΦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƛƻƴǎΥ !ǘ ǘƘŜ ǊƻǳƴŘŀōƻǳǘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƴƻǊǘƘ ǎƛŘŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ōǊƛŘƎŜ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǊƛǾŜǊ 5ŜǊǿŜƴǘ 

ǘŀƪŜ ǘƘŜ ƳƛƴƻǊ ǊƻŀŘ ǘƻǿŀǊŘǎ ǘƘŜ tƻǊǘ ƻŦ ²ƻǊƪƛƴƎǘƻƴΣ Ǝƻ ƻǾŜǊ Ǌŀƛƭǿŀȅ ōǊƛŘƎŜ ǘƘŜƴ ǘǳǊƴ ǊƛƎƘǘ 

Řƻǿƴ ŀ ǘǊŀŎƪ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŀōƻǳǘ мрл ƳŜǘǊŜǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǊ ǇŀǊƪ ǊƛƎƘǘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǊŀƛƎƘǘ ǘǊŀŎƪΦ 

[ŜŀŘŜǊ ŀƴŘ /ƻƴǘŀŎǘΥ {ǘŜǾŜ 5ƻȅƭŜΣ лмнну рпплрф  

 

Annual Open Day and AGM at Hay Bridge Nature Reserve 

{ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅ мм WǳƴŜ млΥллπмрΥлл 

See notice elsewhere in this newsletter for full programme of this interest-packed day. 

(Includes emptying of moth traps as part of National Moth Night celebrations.) 

 

Butterflies and Moths of Yewbarrow (Witherslack), aƻƴŘŀȅ  нл WǳƴŜ  ŦǊƻƳ мпΥллΦ  Joint 

Butterfly Conservation Lancashire Branch 



Target species include- Least Minor, White-spotted Sable, Northern Brown Argus, Small Pearl-

bordered Fritillary. Duke of Burgundy egg search (a magnifying lens helpful for this). 

Directions: Turn off A590 at Witherslack junctƛƻƴΣ ǘƘŜƴ Ŧƻƭƭƻǿ ōǊƻǿƴ άIŀƭŜŎŀǘ bǳǊǎŜǊȅέ ǎƛƎƴǎ 

and park in the Garden Centre parking, Grid ref: SD433835 

Leader and Contact: Please contact leader Dave Wainwright, 01388 488428 or 07709 278407 

to register your intention to attend. 

 

Moths at White Scar Quarry, Whitbarrow, aƻƴŘŀȅ нл WǳƴŜ нмΥпр ǘƛƭƭ ƭŀǘŜ 

Courtesy of the Landowners of Crosthwaite & Lyth. Our first public moth event at this 

limestone grassland site, where extensive management work has been undertaken by our 

members.  

Directions: White Scar Quarry is located on the SE end of Whitbarrow Scar. From either 

direction along the A590, turn off this road at the last turning before (from Barrow direction) 

or the first turning after (from Kendal direction) the A5074 Lyth Valley road (SD466850). After 

500m, turn right towards Raven's Lodge. Pass through the farm yard, bearing right and park in 

the second car park on the left.    Grid ref SD460852. Contact: If weather doubtful, Martin 

Tordoff, 01539 735935, 07981 348148 before 17:30 on the night. 

 

Butterflies of Allithwaite Quarry and Wartbarrow 

Wednesday 22 June from 13:00 

An opportunity to see what we have done on our work parties on the access land of 

Wartbarrow and how much more butterfly-friendly the area is becoming. Target species 

include Northern Brown Argus and Dingy Skipper. 

Directions: In Allithwaite, Quarry Lane is just by the Post Office and leads to the community 

playing fields at Grid ref SD388767 where there is plenty of parking. Please do not park in 

Quarry Lane as it causes friction  

Leader & Contact: Martin Chadwick 01539 532553 or 07722 571327 on the day 

 

Butterflies and Day-flying Moths of Great Asby Scar NNR 

Saturday 2 July from 10:45.  Joint with Cumbria Wildlife Trust 

¢ƘŜ ǊŜǎŜǊǾŜ Ŏƻƴǘŀƛƴǎ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ .ǊƛǘŀƛƴΩǎ ōŜǎǘ ƭƛƳŜǎǘƻƴŜ ǇŀǾŜƳŜƴǘΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ ƘƻƳŜ ǘƻ ŀ ǿƛŘŜ 

diversity of special and rare insects and plants that are adapted to survive in this harsh, rocky 

environment. We hope to see Dark Green and Small Pearl-bordered Fritillaries and Least 

Minor, Purple Bar and Crambus ericella moths. Directions: The reserve is accessed on foot, 

around 1.5 km walk over rough terrain from the parking area alongside the B6260 Tebay to 



Appleby road. This is at NY632105, about 400m north of the junction with the minor road 

signposted Crosby Ravensworth.  

Leader & Contact: Chris Winnick 01539 728254 and Martin Tordoff 01539 735935 

 

Mountain Ringlets, Haweswater, Saturday 9 July 10:00-17:00 

CƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǎŜŎƻƴŘ aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴ wƛƴƎƭŜǘ ǿŀƭƪΣ ǿŜΩǊŜ ǊŜǾƛǎƛǘƛng Kidsty Pike / High Raise to see 

ƻƴŜ ƻŦ [ŀƪŜƭŀƴŘΩǎ Ƴƻǎǘ ǘƘǊƛǾƛƴƎ ŎƻƭƻƴƛŜǎ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ŜǾŜƴǘ ǿƛƭƭ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜ ǿŀƭƪƛƴƎ ƻǾŜǊ 

rough uneven terrain with moderate to steep inclines and hopefully with great views over 

Haweswater (around 5.5km walk each way with about 650m of ascent). This event is free but 

booking is needed as it may be cancelled at short notice if weather inclement. Please book by 

calling MT as below. Please be aware that good weather (minimum 15°C with some sunshine) 

is necessary to see the butterflies, so phone for information by 08:30 on the day if weather 

ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ǳƴŦŀǾƻǳǊŀōƭŜΣ ŀǎ ǿŜ ǿƻƴΩǘ ōŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǊǘ Ǉƻƛƴǘ ƛŦ ŜǾŜƴǘ ŎŀƴŎŜƭƭŜŘΦ Directions: Meet at 

Haweswater Head car park at Grid ref NY468107, Leaders: Martin Tordoff and Peter Boardman 

Contact: Martin Tordoff 01539 735935, 07981 348148 

 

Butterflies of Undermillbeck Common, Friday 15 July  11:00-13:00 

! ά.ƛƎ .ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅ /ƻǳƴǘέ ŜǾŜƴǘ  

This acidic Bracken-dominated grassland holds a good and fairly stable population of Dark 

Green and High Brown Fritillaries. We will walk up the Green lane and explore areas on each 

side. Directions Park at the southern end of Lindeth Lane at the junction with A5074 about 

half a mile north of Winster. Grid ref SD415942. 

Leader/Contact: Martin Chadwick 01539 532553 or 07722 571327 on the day. 

 

Butterflies of Brigsteer and Flash Bank Woods 

! ά.ƛƎ .ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅ /ƻǳƴǘέ ŜǾŜƴǘ, Wednesday 27 July 10:00-13:00 

Target species include Silver-washed and Dark Green Fritillaries, and Common Blue.  

Directions: Meet at parking area at SE tip of Brigsteer Park Wood. Grid ref SD488876 

Leader and Contact: Chris Winnick 01539 728254 

 

Butterfly Walk, Saturday 30 July 

place and details from Tom Dunbar nearer the time 

Joint with Lancashire BC Branch 

Leader and Contact Tom Dunbar  07740 930035 

 

 



Butterflies of Smardale, Saturday 6 August from 10:30 

! ά.ƛƎ .ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅ /ƻǳƴǘέ ŜǾŜƴǘ 

Target species Scotch Argus plus hopefully another dozen common species 

Directions: Leave M6 at junction 38 and take the A685 towards Brough. At Newbiggin, take a 

left turn signposted Great Asby. Parking available in about 500 metres. Grid ref  NY 701056. A 

short walk to the old railway line, then a couple of miles walk along the former track bed. 

Leader & Contact: Peter Boardman 017683 42079 

 

.ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎ ƻŦ CŀǊǊŜǊΩǎ !ƭƭƻǘƳŜƴǘ  , Wednesday 10 August 10:00-16:00 

Target species: High Brown and Dark Green Fritillaries, and other common species  Directions: 

CŀǊǊŜǊΩǎ !ƭƭƻǘƳŜƴǘ is located on the SE end of Whitbarrow Scar. From either direction along 

the A590, turn off this road at the last turning before (from Barrow direction) or the first 

turning after (from Kendal direction) the A5074 Lyth Valley road (SD466852). After 500m, turn 

right towards Raven's Lodge. Pass through the farm yard, bearing right and park in the second 

car park on the left. Steep ascent to site. Wear suitable clothing as ticks will be about. Contact: 

Contact Tom Dunbar: tomdunbar@sky.com  07740 930035   Event will be rescheduled for 

following day if cancelled due to unsuitable weather. 

Late summer butterflies of Kendal, Sunday 21 August 10:00-13:0      A walk around the town, 
its gardens and parks, looking especially for buddleia plants with Small Tortoiseshell, Peacock, 
Comma, Painted Lady and Red Admiral butterflies.  Directions; Meet at The Green, adjacent to 
Riflemans Arms pub. Grid ref SD510924.                      Leader/Contact: Chris Winnick 01539 
728254 
 

Butterflies of Gait Barrows , Wednesday 24th August 10.00 ς 14.00 

Joint with BC Lancashire Branch. ! ŎƘŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ƭŀǘŜ ǎǳƳƳŜǊ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎ ƛƴ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ .ǊƛǘŀƛƴΩǎ 

most important areas of limestone landscape, including a hunt for Brown Hairstreak ς this 

species was seen there in 2015; is it still there? 

Directions: Meet at car park at Grid ref: SD479774  

Leaders & Contacts: Chris Winnick 01539 728254 and Tom Dunbar 07740 930035 

 

Carlisle Urban Butterfly Walk, {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ hŎǘƻōŜǊ  

Dates and times will be circulated to Cumbria Branch members and posted nearer the time on 

www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/ 

Contact: Karen Mclellan 01228 562 709 

 

 

mailto:tomdunbar@sky.com
http://www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/


Lancaster Urban Butterfly Walk, {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ hŎǘƻōŜǊ  

Dates and times will be circulated to Cumbria Branch members and posted nearer the time on 

www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/  

Contact: Tom Dunbar 07740 930035 

 

Barrow-in-Furness Urban Butterfly Walk, {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ hŎǘƻōŜǊ  

Dates and times will be circulated to Cumbria Branch members and posted nearer the time on 

www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/  

Contact Tom Dunbar 07740 930035 

 

Moths at Grubbins Wood, Arnside , Friday 9th September 20.30 till late. 

Joint event with Arnside Natural History Society 

Our first moth event in this marvellous limestone woodland and grassland. Lights and traps 

will be used in differing habitats, hopefully to attract a large and varying range of species. 

Directions: In Arnside go uphill past the Albion pub and turn right into Redhills Road. Follow 

this rioad which then becomes New Barns Road. At the far end of New Barns Road there is 

parking; 50p charge in honesty box please, Grid Ref SD444777. Contact: If weather doubtful 

Martin Tordoff, 01539 735935, 07981 348148 before 17.30 on the night. 

 

BUTTERFLY  CONSERVATION LEGACIES 

I am sure you have noticed how the Wildlife Trust, RSPB, Woodland Trust and other 

environmental charities have spent more time asking their members to consider leaving them 

a legacy. This is for a good reason: there is more work to do than ever but government support 

has been cut. [The recent joint sponsored report on the state of species in the UK revealed the 

drastic UK wide decline in our flora  and fauna.] 

To help bridge what would be a growing funding gap between what is needed and what is 

possible legacies can make a real difference. If you would like to help or need more 

information please look at the National BC web-site, ask Head Office in Dorset to post you 

their legacy leaflet or ring and they  would be very happy to discuss this with you.                                                                                   

Chris Winnick                                                                                                                      

 

http://www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/
http://www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/


.ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅ /ƻƴǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴ /ǳƳōǊƛŀ .ǊŀƴŎƘ 

!ƴƴǳŀƭ hǇŜƴ 5ŀȅ ϧ !Da нлмс 
 

!ǘ Iŀȅ .ǊƛŘƎŜ bŀǘǳǊŜ wŜǎŜǊǾŜΣ wǳǎƭŀƴŘ ±ŀƭƭŜȅ 
{ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅ мм WǳƴŜ нлмс ŦǊƻƳ мллл ƘƻǳǊǎ ǘƻ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ мрлл ƘƻǳǊǎ π   

ς ŀƭƭ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ ƴƻƴπƳŜƳōŜǊǎ 

 

¢ƘŜ ŘŀȅΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀǇǇǊƻȄƛƳŀǘŜƭȅ ŀǎ ŦƻƭƭƻǿǎΣ ǿŜŀǘƘŜǊ ǇŜǊƳƛǘǘƛƴƎΥ 

Å 1000-1030 hrs. AGM (Butterfly Conservation members only) 
 

Å 1030-1115 hrs. Welcome, with tea, coffee, and biscuits. Look at and photograph moths, 
from traps left around the reserve overnight 
 

Å мммрςммол ƘǊǎΦ .ǊŜŀƪ 
 

Å ммолπмолл ƘǊǎΦ DǳƛŘŜŘ ǿŀƭƪ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǿƻƻŘƭŀƴŘΣ ƳŜŀŘƻǿǎΣ ƘŜŀǘƘ ŀƴŘ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ ōƻƎ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ 
ōƛǊŘǎΣ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎΣ ƳƻǘƘǎ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǇǘƛƭŜǎΦ .ǊƛƴƎ ȅƻǳǊ ōƻƻǘǎΗ 
 

Å моллςмоол ƘǊǎΦ WŀŎƻōΩǎ Wƻƛƴ ƭǳƴŎƘ όǇƭŜŀǎŜ ōǊƛƴƎ ŀ ǎŀǾƻǳǊȅ ƻǊ ŘŜǎǎŜǊǘ ƛǘŜƳ ǘƻ ǎƘŀǊŜύ ƛƴ 
ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎŜǊǾŜ ōŀǊƴΣ ƻǊ ŀƭ ŦǊŜǎŎƻ  
 

Å моолςмпмр ƘǊǎΦ {ƘƻǊǘ ǘŀƭƪ ά²Ƙŀǘ Ƙŀǎ ǘƘŜ .ǊŀƴŎƘ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜŘΚέΤ ǎƘƻǊǘ ǎƭƛŘŜ ǎƘƻǿ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ 
.ǊŀƴŎƘΩǎ ǿƻǊƪΤ v ϧ ! ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ ƻƴ ǘƘŜǎŜ  
 

Å мпмрςмрлл ƘƻǳǊǎΦ tƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘƛƴƎ .ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ aƻǘƘǎ ς ǘŀƭƪΣ ǿƛǘƘ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ ƻŦ ǎǇŜŎƛƳŜƴǎ 
ŦƻǊ ǇƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘȅΤ ǇƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘƛŎ ǘƛǇǎ ŜǘŎ 
 

Any changes will appear on our website: ǿǿǿΦŎǳƳōǊƛŀπōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎΦƻǊƎΦǳƪκŜǾŜƴǘǎκ 

5ƛǊŜŎǘƛƻƴǎΥ ¢ǳǊƴ b ƻŦŦ ǘƘŜ !рфл Ƨǳǎǘ ² ƻŦ IŀǾŜǊǘƘǿŀƛǘŜΣ ǎƛƎƴǇƻǎǘŜŘ .ƻǳǘƘΦ Lƴ .ƻǳǘƘ Ǉŀǎǎ ǘƘŜ 
²ƘƛǘŜ IŀǊǘ ŀƴŘ ƘŜŀŘ b ǘƻ .ǳǊƴ Yƴƻǘǘ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǘƘŜ ƳƛƴƻǊ ǊƻŀŘ ǘǳǊƴǎ ǎƘŀǊǇ [Τ ƘŜǊŜ ǘŀƪŜ ǘƘŜ w ǘǳǊƴ 
όǿƘƛŎƘ ƛǎ ƛƴ ŦŀŎǘ ǎǘǊŀƛƎƘǘ ƻƴύ ƻƴǘƻ ŀƴ ŜǾŜƴ ƳƻǊŜ ƳƛƴƻǊ ǊƻŀŘ ŦƻǊ [ƻǿ Iŀȅ .ǊƛŘƎŜΦ !ōƻǳǘ ŀ ƳƛƭŜ 
ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ ǊƻŀŘ ȅƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ǎŜŜ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǊ ǇŀǊƪ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ [ ŀƴŘ wŜǎŜǊǾŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎǎ ŀƘŜŀŘΦ όDǊƛŘ ǊŜŦ 
{5оотутсΣ {ŀǘƴŀǾ [!мн уWDύΦ  

 

CƻǊ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ /ƘǊƛǎ ²ƛƴƴƛŎƪ όлмроф тнунрпύ ƻǊ aŀǊǘƛƴ ¢ƻǊŘƻŦŦ όлмроф 
735935).   

 

http://www.cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/events/


Update to the Branches within the North England Region 

One of the most frequent (and, it has to be said, most deserved)  

criticisms I receive is that communication with the Branches is not  

as good as it might be. Although articles and reports are produced  

and circulated, these are often completed on a timescale requested  

by funders and BC staff rather than by the Branches. Which is, I acknowledge freely, 

both poor practice and unfair. Accordingly, I have decided to circulate periodic updates 

on work undertaken by myself and colleagues within our region so that everyone is 

aware of what has taken place, and where, as well as outlining the various projects in 

which we are engaged. Hopefully there will be bits that can be cut and pasted into 

various newsletters (feel free to include the entire document if you wish) or that can be 

added to the excellent Branch websites. At the foot of each section I have included 

various ways in which members can lend a hand with the work of the Regional Office. 

Give me a ring on 01388 488428 or email dwainwright@butterfly-conservation.org if 

thereôs anything you could devote time to. 

 

North East Branch: 

Small Pearl-bordered Fritillary introductions. This work has been undertaken in conjunction with 

Durham Wildlife Trust. Releases of captive-bred stock have been undertaken at two County Durham 

sites. The first introduction, at a site named Black Plantation, was undertaken in 2014. In total, 177 

larvae, most in the final instar, were released. The site was, and is, monitored by weekly transect. 

During the release year, several double-figure counts were made which is in keeping with counts 

made over many years at some of the countyôs smaller, ñnaturalò sites. The measure of initial success 

was, of course, whether the species would be present in 2015 as that would mean it was capable of 

breeding on-site. It was and its numbers were similar to those of the release year, despite some 

pretty poor weather up to and including the flight period. Adults were also seen at the second site, 

Spurlswood Gill, where exactly 100 larvae were released in 2015 and I hope to report that they too 

bred successfully before too long. BC staff undertook the captive breeding, DWT will continue to 

manage the sites. 

Help needed with: resurveys of northern brown argus and dingy skipper sites; habitat condition 

assessments for northern brown argus sites; monitoring of spbf at Spurlswood Gill. Just in ï volunteer 

for long-running Thrislington NNR transect. Should be especially interesting as the data series goes 

back to the 1990s. 

Cheshire Branch: 

Argent and Sable surveys. As part of the ongoing ñMeres and Mossesò project, hosted by RSPB, it is 

hoped that members will assist with surveying sites for this rare moth. Training is to be organised by 

BC staff; aims will be to confirm that the species survives at Cheshireôs only known site, assess its 

abundance and determine whether management would benefit the species. Potentially suitable sites 

will also be surveyed and new populations hopefully detected. 

mailto:dwainwright@butterfly-conservation.org


Help needed with: see above. Survey monitoring of Belted Beauty moth at Meols Common on The 

Wirral. 

Lancashire Branch: 

Management and monitoring of key fritillary sites: 

A considerable amount of work is undertaken in what, in terms of rare species, is probably the most 

important landscape covered by the Northern England Region: the Morecambe Bay Limestones. The 

work dovetails with that undertaken in the Cumbrian part of the landscape and includes: 

- Managing BCôs only reserve that supports a population of the High Brown Fritillary 

Collating and analysing transect data from monitored sites Morecambe Bay sites. High Brown 
Fritillary netting licences for transect walkers are obtained from Natural England and distributed by 
staff to ensure correct classification of High Brown and Dark Green Fritillaries, which can be a 
challenge. 

- Facilitation Fund. This funding stream derives from Natural England, the statutory government 

body tasked with delivering biodiversity targets for England. This particular pot of money is 

disbursed to organisations who can deliver advice on management practice that best delivers 

benefits to target species and habitats while managing land in a way that is economically 

sustainable ï a challenging task under current financial constraints. The aim is to ensure land 

managers work together and, where possible, submit complementary grant bids, either to 

manage woodlands or the farmed landscape so that the landscape as a whole is managed in a 

manner appropriate to the habitats and species being targeted. The bidding process to obtain 

this fund was a competitive one and was dependent upon BC staff being able to demonstrate 

relevant expertise in habitat management and grant applications and required us to sign up a 

worthwhile number of landowners to the project whose holdings exceeded 2000 hectares 

when combined. The fund is administered by Martin Wain who disseminates advice to his 

landowners via a series of site visits, training days and practical demonstrations. The current 

round of funding lasts for five years and we are currently within the first year of that timeframe. 

More information on the Facilitation Fund is available at: 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guide-to-countryside-stewardship-facilitation-

fund/guide-to-countryside-stewardship-facilitation-fund 

Help needed with: 

Work parties at Myers Allotment 

Habitat condition assessments at Warton Crag 

Monitoring of species across wide landscape areas. 

Cumbria Branch 

Facilitation Fund work: see Lancs Branch 

Morecambe Bay Limestones Woodlands project: 

This is a 3-year project funded by Landfill Tax redistribution company, WREN. The grant award 
includes approximately £115000 to be spent on management of around 16 woodland sites in Cumbria 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guide-to-countryside-stewardship-facilitation-fund/guide-to-countryside-stewardship-facilitation-fund
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guide-to-countryside-stewardship-facilitation-fund/guide-to-countryside-stewardship-facilitation-fund


and follows on from previous projects funded by GrantScape and SITA. By the expiry of this project, 
BC will have spent in the region of £350k on managing these important habitats and will have played 
a role in securing grants to landowners to around twice that value. Monitoring of work sites continues 
and although results suggest that High Brown and Pearl-bordered Fritillaries have not responded as 
well as hoped, Dark Green, Silver-washed and Small Pearl-bordered Fitillaries, Northern Brown 
Argus, Dingy Skipper and White-spotted Sable moth most certainly have. 

Higher Level Stewardship agreements: 

BC staff continue to advise on the content of agreements on land that supports key species. We have 
been especially active in the Winster and Rusland Valleys as well as the Morecambe bay 
Limestones. 

Species monitoring: 

Data from around 18 monitored sites is collated and analysed. High Brown Fritillary netting licences 
for transect walkers are obtained from Natural England and distributed by staff. 

Small Blue on the Cumbrian Coast: 

BC and Cumbria County Council have entered into an agreement whereby we will be paid to manage 
several hectares of land for the Small Blue near Workington, including an area of slightly over one 
hectare from which topsoil has been removed and where Kidney Vetch seeds have been sowed. 
These are growing well and it is hoped the butterfly will colonise from nearby sites. The arrangement 
was reached as mitigation for the loss of a site that is being developed as a transport hub. Stock was 
also transferred from this site to one near Barrow that is not currently threatened. These appear to 
have bred successfully. Branch members continue to liaise with local authorities regarding other 
proposed developments. 

Netted Carpet Steering Group: 

BC remains an active partner and staff continue to assist with species monitoring on an annual basis. 
It is likely our role will increase through the Rusland Horizons projects (see below). 

Rusland Horizons: 

This lottery-funded project is hosted by Lake District National Park. As with all such projects, its remit 
is to involve local people by enabling them to better-engage with their local heritage, natural or 
otherwise. The area encompassed by the project is the Rusland Valley wherein are located a number 
of sites that support key species including High Brown, Dark Green and Small Pearl-bordered Frits, 
Duke of Burgundy and Netted Carpet. BC is likely to host one strand of this project, prospectively-
entitled ñWings in the Woodò; its aim will be to stimulate survey and monitoring of these key species, 
undertake habitat condition assessments and so forth. Recorders old and new will be most welcome 
once the project gets underway. 

Help needed with: 

Transects. There are a number that have been discontinued and a number of sites that would benefit 
from regular, systematic monitoring. Annual Netted carpet larval counts (September). 

Habitat condition assesments for Pearl-bordered and High Brown Frits. Of increasing importance as 
these species continue to decline. Causes may well be climatic but itôs likely that its impact is 
transmitted to butterfly populations through subtle changes to the speciesô habitats. If we know what 
those changes are, we may be able to devise management that addresses them. 



Surveys. Targeting the two above-named frits in particular, particularly in the Winster, Rusland and 
backbarrow areas.  

Yorkshire Branch 

Dukes and Pearls project: This five-year project, funded by WREN, is now complete. A total of almost 

£125000 has been spent on scrub control, felling, coppicing and grass and bramble management at 

34 sites in the North York Moors. The work was targeted at known and potentially suitable Pearl-

bordered Fritillary and Duke of Burgundy sites. At the projectôs inception, there were two extant Pearl 

sites in Yorkshire; there are now four and possibly five. Despite low numbers in 2015, numbers show 

a significant increase overall at core sites over the last five years. Three of these sites are now 

monitored by weekly transect. 

Duke of Burgundy has recolonised three sites, been discovered on a further two and has been 

reintroduced to another during the life of the project while numbers on core sites have increased 

substantially. 

Although this project is now complete, BC does have long-term plans for these two species in the 

North York Moors landscape. Having undertaken most of the heavy-contractor-led work, the next 

three yearsô will involve mainly volunteers, with a smaller amount of contractor work if funding can be 

secured. In the meantime, further potentially suitable sites will be identified and contacts with relevant 

landowners made before a much larger bid to cover another period of heavy, landscape-scale 

management is developed. 

Conserving the Dark-bordered Beauty: Funded by some £16000 from Yorventure, a substantial 

donation by the Branch and a significant one by a Branch member, this project aims to reverse the 

fortunes of this declining moth at its remaining English site. Capital works will include the installation 

of grazing exclosures and the purchase of Creeping Willow plants (the larval hostplant of the moth), 

while further purchases will include tools and light traps. There will be substantial volunteering 

opportunities for activities such as scrub control, fencing, survey and monitoring, habitat 

assessments, growing on creeping willow seedlings as well as planting these out on site (Strensall 

Common near York) once they are ready. 

Argent and sable management: BC staff led one work party at Boltby and will do so at the speciesô 

other Yorkshire site, Bishopôs Wood. It is hoped that a small amount of management for the species 

can be undertaken on an annual basis. 

Monitoring: BC staff have played an active role in increasing the numbers of transects waklked in 

North Yorkshire. In partnership with Yorkshire Wildlife Trust we have trained volunteers so that most 

of the Trustôs northern reserves (c. 18 sites) are now monitored weekly throughout summer. This is 

additional to a similar number of sites monitored weekly by BCôs own volunteers who also undertake 

a number of single-species transects for species such as Pearl-bordered Frit and Forester moth. 

Help needed with: monitoring butterflies and moths by transect at the following sites: Boltby Forest 

(Argent and Sable, Dingy Skipper), Pickering Woods (transect started last year but recorders unable 

to continue; Duke site, poss P-B Frit), Hawnby (excellent Duke site; current recorder needs to share 

workload), Strensall (Dark-Bordered Beauty, general butterflies inc. Green Hairstreak). 

Work parties: see above  



Lastly, I am compiling an inventory of potential Small Blue sites from throughout the North of England 

region. The species tends to favour a mosaic of sparse and tall vegetation ï with lots of Kidney Vetch. 

Iôd be interested to know of such sites so that their ownership and potential for management can be 

investigated. The Small Blue faces considerable problems in Cumbria as an ever-increasing number 

of the brownfield sites it occupies are scheduled for redevelopment; the same lack of long-term 

security applies to the two Yorkshire sites on which it is found. At best the species faces a massive 

loss of its habitat; at worst, total extinction. It would make a lot of sense to investigate the feasibility of 

introducing the species to potential sites in order to mitigate ongoing losses which simply cannot be 

achieved in the network of sites where it is found at present. So let me know of potentially-suitable 

habitat. 

I hope you found this update interesting and informative. Doubtless there are aspects of work 

undertaken by Martin and myself that have been omitted. Similarly, I have only mentioned in passing 

the excellent work undertaken by every one of Northern Englandôs five Branches as this tends to be 

passed between Branches through various media. Iôd be delighted to receive feedback as to whether 

you think periodic updates of this type are useful; donôt hold back, there are bound to be ways in 

which communication can be further improved. 

Dave Wainwright 

The Small Blue Project 

As far as habitat restoration and creation is concerned  

things are going quite well ï thatôs the good news. As far as  

habitat protection is concerned ï thereôs still a lot to do. 

 

So letôs look at the positives first. We were aware that the satellite colony at 

Workington Goods Yard (old coal yard) was going to be lost to strategic transport 

planning by the County Council but the Council were aware that this was a very good 

satellite colony which had spread from the core colony along the railway track from the 

old steelworks. We in Butterfly Conservation try not to stop development which is 

strategic to an area but what we do seek is some mitigation for occupied breeding 

habitat loss on a satellite site like the old goods yard. I stress however that it is a much 

different matter if we are faced with the possibility of the loss of a full blown ócoreô 

colony. Our Small Blue annual count on the old goods yard site was usually in low 

double figures but there it was also a good site for several other species such as 

Common Blue and Dingy Skipper. What we and a local ecologist agreed with the 

County Council was that it was far better to seek a way forward at the outset rather 

than fight our way through a minefield of objections and with that in mind we were all 

well aware that site was home to a decent colony of lizards which are a fully protected 

species. The County Council I have to say have been very good in the way they have 

handled the matter if we accept the site was going to be developed anyway. What we 

agreed was that an agreed section of the site would be developed but that a section 

several metres wide around the edges would be retained/protected wildlife habitat and 



that is where most of the larval foodplant Kidney Vetch is. In addition the County 

Council agreed to hire the ecologist again to work with us in creating compensatory 

habitat on Workington slagbanks (Derwent How) and they would fund at least 20 new 

bare earth scrapes which would be spread with Kidney Vetch seed. Iôm pleased to say 

more than 20 scrapes are now done, seeded and are coming along very nicely indeed. 

What we need now of course is the butterfly to find the new habitat and to like breeding 

there. You will understand it is one thing creating habitat but another matter to see it 

occupied. Our hope of course is that it will be as successful as the scrapes we put in at 

Oldside Workington a couple of years ago ï they have been very successful. 

Elsewhere in Workington the Oldside colony did well in 2015 despite less than 

favourable weather conditions and the 20 scrapes there now look more mature and 

blend in to the surroundings. Another section of Buckthorn bank is being cleared this 

Winter and will be spread with seed later in the Summer. The first and second banks 

cleared 2 and 3 years ago are still looking good and our rotational strimming has 

started to keep sections managed year by year both for Kidney Vetch (so it does not 

get out-competed) and for nectar laden wild flowers. Elsewhere in Workington there 

are little satellite colonies but unfortunately we lost another satellite colony on Town 

Quay but not before we moved about 60 butterflies ahead of the development starting. 

The restoration of sections of habitat at Maryport is now well underway. We finally got 

the OK from Allerdale Borough Council to put in bare earth Kidney Vetch scrapes, 

thanks to the sterling efforts of Parks Officer Julian Smith. Within little over a week we 

had a Contractor and digger in there, the scrapes were done and seeded all in a dayôs 

work. Most of those scrapes are showing decent KV growth already but some scrapes 

have been flooded and we need to wait until Spring 2016 to see how good it will be. 

Quietly confident however. One thing I must say before I forget is the great support we 

are getting from the local public. I go to Workington and Maryport every week 

throughout the year and always stop to talk to local who are usually dog walking. To a 

man, or woman, they have been fully supportive of what we are doing and what our 

future objectives are. Those objectives of course are to enhance the habitat for 

butterflies but also for other wildlife like wild flowers, and birds such as ground nesting 

Skylarks. We want to brighten the place up and generally do what local councils canôt 

afford to do these days. The Maryport Harbour Board are also working well with us and 

Natural England to restore habitat on a section of land they own right alongside the 

area we have worked on. The difference is that their bit is a SSSI hence where Natural 

England come into it. Between the three of us, Pauline of Maryport Harbour, Kate of 

Natural England and myself we have made a start on restoring that SSSI which had no 

management at all for many years but where a small colony of Small Blues was just 

hanging on in there. Pauline and Kate between them rustled up a bit of funding 

between them (as they know I work on a budget of Nil) and we got a Contractor in for 3 

days to clear away a biggish section of scrub growth which was adversely affecting a 

good Kidney Vetch area. The Contractor is a great lad and frankly gave us our full 



moneyôs worth by cutting and removal of arisings on a huge area of very overgrown 

SSSI habitat. That will enable wild flowers to resurface, not only Kidney Vetch but also 

other key plants like Yarrow and Wild Carrot which the very rare Purple Broomrape 

plant parasitizes on and has been in decline in recent years because of excessive 

scrub growth. More than that the Contractor has put in three experimental Kidney 

Vetch bare earth scrapes which will be seeded in 2016. So far so good at the Maryport 

end but still a lot to do. 

Finally for this update we are now working well with the giant employers in Workington, 

Iggesund Ltd. Through Anne Douglas, one of our great local volunteers we made 

contact with Iggesund and they have been fantastic in creating habitat mainly as a 

result of work for their own purposes to create a wood storage area (they are a 

paper/wood processing plant). To do that they scraped away a huge area and banked 

it up around three sides to create a Wembley sized arena and those banks are mainly 

poor substrate soils. What they are pleased to do is let us óhaveô that habitat to create a 

Small Blue colony. A bit of a long shot maybe just away a bit from the near coastal strip 

but close enough I think to stand a chance of success. I had a bit of spare Kidney 

Vetch seed so straight away we, me and Daniel from Iggesund, spread that seed as a 

bit of an over winter experiment. Next Summer 2016 our job will be to gather as much 

KV seed as we can from threatened habitat locally and spread most if not all the rest of 

that huge area. Any volunteers to help collect seed?? 

You may have noticed Iôve not commented on the situation at the massive ex 

steelworks site which is under threat in Workington. At present we oscillate between 

good news and not so good news so itôs unwise to say any more at this point because 

whatever I say will be out of date by the time you read this. Still very hopeful however. 

So thatôs what weôve been up to in West Cumbria recently. 

Steve Doyle 

The Marsh Fritillary Project 

As each year passes we have another natural generation of  

Marsh Fritillaries born on several sites in Cumbria so now several years down the line, 

nine years in some cases, they will have developed natural Cumbrian characteristics in 

line with the natural habitat they breed on and of course our Cumbrian climate. That 

climate incidentally is as you might expect is an important factor and can vary from 

place to place in our vast county ï just as well therefore that our dozen colonies are 

not all in the same areas. Our metapopulation areas were targeted partly with that in 

mind ï all óeggs in one basketô and all that! 

The Summer of 2015 posed many challenges for most species of Cumbrian butterflies 

and even though Marsh Fritillaries by their very nature are as tough as old boots there 



is a limit to what nature can withstand. So, with a late cold Spring and a late 

emergence of the first sighting on the wing along with iffy weather during the flight 

period we held our breath as we did the annual larval web count in August. As it 

happened the results were so mixed it was hard to draw any firm conclusions which 

itself reminded us that if we thought we knew a lot about this species then it reminded 

us that we could just think again! At our best colony in Ennerdale we had just under 

1000 larval webs and they had spread from the initial introduction field from a few 

years ago to two other neighbouring fields and in good numbers. Great we thought. So 

off we go to the other end of Ennerdale where we had about 400 larval webs in 2014 in 

great anticipation of how many we might find there. The answer on our first visit was 7 I 

think! Too early we thought bearing in mind the iffy late season so we went back just 

over a week later and again a week after that. In the end we only had around 50 in 

total. Disappointment reigned as we had reports of adults Marshies flying over quite a 

wide area. How on earth could we have double the number (1000) at one end of 

Ennerdale and a three quarters reduction at the other end just a couple of miles away? 

The answer surely is very localised climatic conditions in a tapering valley, hydrology 

perhaps, grazing perhaps ï really not sure especially as the very good site is badly in 

need of grazing whilst the not so good site was grazed as planned. Added to that 

conundrum were the results from our other three sites in the Ennerdale metapopulation 

all of which are slightly out of the tapering valley itself. One always struggles but the 

habitat looks great, still no idea why it struggles but one of these days I expect it to just 

take off. Anyway that take off did not happen in 2015  and the larval web count was 

roughly the same as 2014 so hanging on in there as they say. Our fourth colony is 

halfway down Ennerdale and so boggy we canôt graze it so strimming is our only option 

though habitat creation has been done in a field alongside over the years and this is 

now paying dividends. So planning ahead does work! That site Iôm pleased to say did 

very well and slightly increased the number of larval webs largely due to that additional 

habitat creation which in 2015 hosted several dozen good quality larval webs. The fifth 

Ennerdale colony is at Longmoor Common and was one of our original reintroduction 

sites in 2007 since when it has blown hot and cold. There is a very viable colony there 

as well as Small Pearl Bordered and the odd Green Hairstreak but still a bit to go for 

the site in total to fulfil its potential. Credit to the local grazier who has worked hard to 

manage the site (which is a National Trust site) by grazing it and also carrying out 

some scrub removal. The farmer has the objective of improving the habitat for his own 

purposes but that works fine as it restores the wildlife habitat at the same time so long 

as we keep in touch with each other. The site looks not so good at times but itôs more 

of a bit of pain to create a bit of gain and with that in mind there is a very viable colony 

of Marsh Fritillaries still there and it has extended to surrounding habitat. The 2015 

larval web count was quite encouraging. 



Our other metapopulations are at Keswick, the Solway Plain and the Penrith/Carlisle 

corridor. The Keswick/Bassenthwaite colonies had a very mixed season in 2015 with 

several fields doing very well indeed whilst others did not so well and one large one in 

particular did very badly. We are at the mercy of the elements on these colonies 

because basically it is a bog and the nearby River Derwent along with tributaries such 

as Newlands Beck and others rise rapidly in flood conditions which engulf most or all of 

the site as has just happened this Winter ï again. We know larval webs can withstand 

flood conditions for a while but for how long is the question. Added to that is the 

amount of silt deposited on the Marsh Frit fields and the floods this last time were 

probably the worst ever so we can only hope the webs are OK and that silt does not 

smother them. That old theory of peaks and troughs will certainly be put to the test this 

time and frankly although some will survive in viable numbers hopefully I suspect we 

will take quite a hit ï but what do I know!  

On the Solway we reintroduced to one more site in 2015 near Abbeytown. It has good 

potential but is a very wet site and habitat management by grazing cattle is essential 

when possible. That aspect we leave to Natural England and the farmer. I have to 

admit I was not too hopeful about a successful release last year and finding very few 

adults emerge more or less confirmed that view but surprise, surprise we had several 

dozen larval webs which was an amazing result ï again that species was ósticking its 

tongue out at me!ô Finglandrigg our flagship colony also on the Solway did very well 

with similar web numbers on the main site as in 2014 but the pleasing thing was the 

huge increase in larval webs on the other side of the road. We always knew there was 

potential there but wanted to see if there would be a natural expansion there from the 

main site about 500 metres away but over a busy main road. One web was found there 

for several years in a row but fearing probable genetic weakness caused by 

progressive inbreeding within a single ófamilyô we decided to manually put in more sixth 

instar larvae and the result was very successful. I canôt say amazing because frankly 

we were very confident it would succeed even though not blessed with good weather 

conditions. Several dozen webs are in there hibernating right now.   

Our Penrith area colonies have grown by one as well in 2015 because of another 

reintroduction to a very private site which we can never make available for public 

access. The reintroduction was remarkably successful and exceeded our expectations 

with almost 100 larval webs when frankly we would have been happy with about a 

dozen. It is a very strategically placed site just a kilometre away from our other colony 

which was reintroduced in 2007. That 2007 colony had certainly gone through huge 

peaks and troughs with 2014 seeing a great peak and 2015 going back into a trough 

though not disastrously. Grazing has done a lot of good and weôve carried out a lot of 



scrub and timber removal but that should not have adversely affected larval web 

numbers even in the short term. Grazing was not done in Winter of 2015/6 even 

though planned but in view of the very wet weather and drop in larval numbers on 

balance the lack of grazing in this instance is probably no bad thing at least for one 

year only. 

We did attempt a fifth metapopulation introduction in 2015 to a single site near 

Distington in West Cumbria, in fact to another smaller site nearby as well. The larger 

site did not do so well by only producing two larval webs and the smaller, unmanaged 

and ungrazed one produced none. Both are quite exposed sites but there is no other 

reason why the larger site should not succeed albeit not in huge numbers and if it does 

it will give us a toe hold in that area. All being well we will have another go at it in 

Spring 2016. 

Hope you enjoyed this update and if you havenôt yet got to any of our sites, those we 

make public, then do get along in 2016 and see this magnificent butterfly in good 

numbers, you wonôt be disappointed. The Marsh Fritillary is back and here to stay. 

Steve Doyle 

Two widespread but elusive day flying moths in Cumbria 

Butterfly enthusiasts are increasingly recognising and recording day flying  

ƳƻǘƘǎΦ ¢ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ǇǊŜǘǘȅ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ ǇŀƛǊ ǘƘŀǘ ŀƭƳƻǎǘ ŎŜǊǘŀƛƴƭȅ Ǉŀǎǎ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ ǊŀŘŀǊΦ 

 

Small Yellow Underwing and Marsh Pug share the same habitat, food plant and flight season 

and are active on sunny days. Both feed on Mouse ear ( Cerastrum sp.) Common Mouse-ear is 

frequent on unimproved grassland and waste places. Marsh Pug has been infrequently 

recorded from Cumbria. For the last centuary records in the north from Castle Carrock  ( 

мфнлΩǎύ 9ƴƴŜǊŘŀƭŜ όмфтоύ [ŀƴƎǿŀǘƘōȅ ό оΦрΦфнΣύ aƛƪŜ /ƭŜƳŜƴǘǎƻƴ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎƻǳǘƘ ŦǊƻƳ 

¦ƭǾŜǊǎǘƻƴ ŘƛǎǳǎŜŘ Ǌŀƛƭǿŀȅ ƭƛƴŜΣ wǳǎƭŀƴŘ ±ŀƭƭŜȅ ŀƴŘ .ŜŜǘƘŀƳ ŀƭƭ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ мфтлΩǎΦ  ¢ƘŜǎŜ ƻƭŘŜǊ 

records suggest it is widespread but since the 1992 record there are none until recently.  I 

have found the moth at two sites in Lancashire.  In 2011 I visited the Watchtree nature 

reserve, a disused airfield west of Carlisle with Liz Still the Cumbria Moth Recorder. I thought 

the site looked good for Marsh Pug. She was familiar with the site and had never seen it, but in 

the next two years recorded it while doing butterfly transects and having got her eye in, found 

it twice in her own garden near Bowness on Solway. I am pretty sure I had a brief view of one 

at the Small Blue site nr Workington in 2012 but not well enough for a positive record.  With 

sharp eyes it is possible to spot them at rest especially on dull days but once disturbed I find 

them almost impossible to find again. A useful tip is to gently sweep with a net as you walk 



though likely sites with abundant  Mouse-ear. I picked up a Marsh Pug at Heysham nature 

reserve in North Lancashire when I never saw one in the field and did the same for a Small 

Yellow Underwing at Halecat meadows nr Witherslack last year.  

¢ƘŜ aŀǊǎƘ tǳƎΩǎ ŘƛǎǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ŜȄǘŜƴŘǎ ǿŜƭƭ ƛƴ {ŎƻǘƭŀƴŘ ŀƴŘ Ƴǳǎǘ ǎǳǊŜƭȅ ōŜ ǿŀƛǘƛƴƎ ǊŜŘƛǎŎƻǾŜǊȅ 

in other sites in Cumbria. 

 

The Small Yellow Underwing is at its northern limits in Cumbria. Like the Marsh Pug the few 

scattered records are mostly pre 1970, ranging from Beetham and Hutton Roof in the south, 

Sandscale Haws and Whitehaven in the west, and Brampton and Geltsdale in the north east.  

Just south of the border it is regular in the meadow at the south end of Gait Barrows. For 

Cumbria I have recently found it twice at Halecat meadows and one was found by Steve 

Garland at Brown Robin Grange-Over-Sands on 2.6.15.  Liz Still has five records for Watchtree 

in 2014 and 15. These are first VC 70 records for 50 years and one of the most northerly 

records for the UK. Sharing the same habitat and food plant, it is typical that both species can 

be found at the same site. In Lancashire for example, since 2000 the Small Yellow Underwing 

has been recorded at 19 sites and the Marsh Pug at 11, seven of which are in common. 

 

Their flight periods are similar. Small Yellow Underwing is on the wing from second week of 

May just into June, whilst the Marsh Pug flies just a little later from mid-May to mid-June.  Two 

of Liz StillΩǎ ǊŜŎƻǊŘǎ ŀǊŜ ƛƴ !ǳƎǳǎǘΣ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ƴƻǘ ƳŜƴǘƛƻƴŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ōƻƻƪǎΣ ōǳǘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ ǘƘǊŜŜ 

recent August records from Lancashire suggesting it may have recently become double-

brooded. 

Half the battle is being aware that these two species are probably much more widespread 

than we think; the other half is to have sharp eyes and be on the lookout where Mouse-ear is 

abundant. Be aware that the day flying micros of the  Pyraustra species ( esp. aurata and 

purpuralis) can be confused with the Small Yellow Underwing and both are out in spring and 

early autumn. You may need a good view at rest or preferably a netted specimen. 

Seek out any patches of wasteland, disused railway lines, re-capped rubbish tips or flower rich 

meadows near you home and give them a thorough search. Be patient, these two can turn up 

at sites you think you know well. Try sweeping and searching on dull days, and there is always 

ŀ ŎƘŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ǎǇƻǘǘƛƴƎ ƻƴŜ ŀǘ ǊŜǎǘΦ ¸ƻǳ Ƴŀȅ ōŜ ǇƭŜŀǎŀƴǘƭȅ ǎǳǊǇǊƛǎŜŘΦ ¢ƘŜ !ǘƭŀǎ ƻŦ ¦YΩǎ ƭŀǊƎŜǊ 

moths will be published in 2018 and this is the last year for collection of records. We need 

some more dots for Cumbria. 

L Ŏŀƴ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘ ά! ŦƛŜƭŘ DǳƛŘŜ ǘƻ 5ŀȅ ŦƭȅƛƴƎ aƻǘƘǎέ ōȅ 5ŀǾƛŘ bŜǿƭŀƴŘΦ 

Brian Hancock  

 



.ǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ aƻǘƘǎ ƛƴ Ƴȅ ƭƛŦŜ ΧΧΦΦ 

   ΧΧΦΦ ƭƻƴƎ ǘƛƳŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊ 9ƭƛȊŀōŜǘƘ wƻōŜǊǘǎ Ŏŀǎǘǎ ƘŜǊ ƳƛƴŘ ōŀŎƪΦ 

 

My interest in Lepidoptera was sparked by my primary school teacher when I was about 8 

years old. She told us about the life cycle of butterflies and moths. Following that a few of us 

used to roam the hedgerows on summer evenings and take our findings to our teacher for 

identification; she lived adjacent to the school. 

 

I had a collecting box made of 6 matchboxes glued together. When we found a caterpillar I 

would put it plus a leaf of the foodplant into one of the boxes. When I got home I transferred 

each caterpillar into a jamjar with a piece of toilet paper over the top, secured by an elastic 

band. I kept these on a high ledge in the summer house which was a wooden building roughly 

eight feet by six and open at the front. I soon realised that most of the caterpillars  I found 

were moths. As time went by it was not long before I was the only one still looking for 

caterpillars and taking them to our teacher for identification. Gradually I acquired my own 

books, some as Christmas or birthday presents though one as a school prize. 

 

By now I was attending Loughborough High School. One year there was a competition for an 

article in the school magazine about unusual pets; I wrote about collecting caterpillars and 

won the competition! That brought me a lot more recognition in the school. One time I took a 

nearly hatched specimen to show my friends and our science teacher. She said she could well 

understand my fascination with these creatures having seen the really fresh one.  Once during 

the school summer holidays a friend brought me a strikingly lovely caterpillar she had found 

on an apple tree. It was my first hawk moth caterpillar and emerged as a beautiful Eyed Hawk 

moth. 

 

On holiday in Eskdale in Cumbria we found Cinnabar caterpillars on ragwort, lots of them. I 

took a few of them home to south Nottinghamshire (probably frowned upon now but that was 

a long time ago ς I was only 13!). During GCE exams we could go home between exams and on 

one occasion I was able to see Peacock caterpillars shedding and changing their skins (I now 

know this is called an Instar). It was so fascinating to watch and see the tiny spines, 

transparent at first, gradually darken in colour. 

 

!ŦǘŜǊ L ƭŜŦǘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ǘƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ƳǳŎh opportunity to hunt and keep caterpillars but when I 

went to college I met another girl, Alison who was as keen as I was on Lepidoptera. Taking an 

evening walk along a quiet country lane in rural Shropshire I found some Drinker moth 

caterpillars and took some back to the room I shared with another girl. I kept them on the 

windowsill with some foodplant with them which I kept moist until the caterpillars were ready 

to pupate. Then they wandered! I found them on the curtains, the underside of my bed cover 



near the window, all over the place. Alison, my friend, had a room to herself so we put the 

wandering caterpillars in her room and they soon pupated then hatched at which point we 

released them back where we found them as caterpillars. 

 

!ŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŀǘ L ŘƛŘƴΩǘ have much time for keeping caterpillars for quite a long time  but you never 

lose the feeling for them. That feeling was re-kindled when I saw an Elephant Hawk moth 

ŎŀǘŜǊǇƛƭƭŀǊ ƻƴ ŀ ŦǊƛŜƴŘΩǎ CǳǎƘƛŀΦ ²ƛǘƘ ƘŜǊ ǇŜǊƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ L ǘƻƻƪ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǘŜǊǇƛƭƭŀǊ ƘƻƳŜ ŀƴŘ ƪŜǇǘ it in 

an outhouse. By now I had a son at school and when the moth pupa hatched I took the moth 

into his school to show the children and then released it. 

 

Moving on through life I recall being on a guided walk with Cumbria Wildlife Trust one May. 

We watched an Orange Tip laying an egg on hedge garlic and when I got home I knew I had 

hedge garlic in the garden so I searched it and found several more eggs. I put a transparent 

cover over one of the plant letting air in of course so I could watch progress. They hatched and 

soon the tiny caterpillars pupated at which point I put them in a jar in the outhouse to over-

winter. Next Spring I eagerly awaited emergence so put the jar in a bedroom windowsill. (if 

ȅƻǳ ǘǊȅ ǘƘƛǎ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǿŀȅ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ƛƴ Ƙƻǘ ǎǇŜƭƭǎ ƻŦ ǿŜŀther they may need mist spraying to 

avoid drying out either dying or emerging as malformed specimens). One morning I awoke to 

hear a fluttering noise as the lively Orange Tip butterfly had emerged. I was delighted to see it 

was a female and I quickly released her back into my garden. 

 

Some years later on a beautiful warm sunny day we were having lunch in the garden. I went 

inside and when I came out again my husband said there was a caterpillar marching over the 

grass towards him and it was now on his trouser leg. It was a Peacock butterfly caterpillar and 

there were others all over the place no doubt dispersing to pupate. I had not even been aware 

of their presence in the garden until then but by this time we had a few hens so I quickly 

gathered up the caterpillars just in case! The hens would have to find something else to munch 

ς ǘƘŜȅ ǿŜǊŜƴΩǘ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ Ƴȅ ŎŀǘŜǊǇƛƭƭŀǊǎΗ  !ƴƻǘƘŜǊ ǘƛƳŜ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ƭǳƴŎƘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƎŀǊŘŜƴ ŀƴŘ L 

was bemoaning the fact that the only butterflies I could see were white ones, then I noticed a 

different one sitting on a leaf of the pear tree. It looked like a Comma which I had only seen in 

books. I went indoors to get my ID book and decided it was definitely a Comma but by the 

ǘƛƳŜ LΩŘ Ǝƻǘ Ƴȅ ŎŀƳŜǊŀ ƛǘ ƘŀŘ ƎƻƴŜΦ L ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ƛǘ ǘƻ Ƴȅ ŦǊƛŜƴd at the time Richard Little, now 

sadly departed, though I think he was doubtful as the Comma was only just reaching Cumbria 

at that time. 

 

Now I do my garden survey for Butterfly Conservation but get nowhere near the numbers of 

butterflies or caterpillars we used to get, not even as many whites in spite of having about 10 

.ǳŘŘƭŜƛŀǎ ƛƴ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ ŀǊŜŀǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎŀǊŘŜƴ ŀƴŘ ŀ ŎƭǳƳǇ ƻŦ .ŀǊǊΩǎ tƛƴƪ aƛŎƘŀŜƭƳŀǎ 5ŀƛǎƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ 



ƻǘƘŜǊ Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ ǿƘƛŎƘ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎ ƭƻǾŜΦ L ŀƭǎƻ ƳƻƴƛǘƻǊ ŀ мƪƳ ΨǇŀǘŎƘΩ ŦƻǊ ./ /ǳƳōǊƛŀ ς good for 

Ringlets but not much more in recent years. 

 

Elizabeth Roberts 

(Elizabeth lives in a very rural cottage right on the southern edge of Carlisle. As enthusiastic as 

ever but I know we all share her thoughts about the declining numbers of butterflies, even if 

the number of species in Cumbria has not declined).   

 

JUST WHAT DOES HAPPEN ON A WORK-PARTY........... 

    ΧΧΦΦTO WITHERSLACK WOODS? 

We often mention our Autumn/Winter work-party programme and how              

important it is for members to volunteer.  But what exactly happens during a typical day? 

Our most recent event took place in Witherslack Woods just north of the village of Witherslack on the 

Western side of the butterfly-ǊƛŎƘ ƭƛƳŜǎǘƻƴŜ ǎƭŀō ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ²ƘƛǘōŀǊǊƻǿΦ ¢Ŝƴ ƳŜǘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ άŘƻƎ-ƪŜƴƴŜƭǎέ ŎŀǊ ǇŀǊƪ 

next to Witherslack School on Sunday 14th February with volunteers coming as far away as Carlisle, Brough 

and Lancaster.  Tools and protective equipment were provided and then following a safety talk and 

introduction to the task we walked for 10 minutes to the work site.  

I should first explain that the site is fantastic for butterflies and moths and home to some of the rarest 

including HBF, PBF, SPBF, DGF, NBA and White Sable Moth. It is also worth noting that the work was planned 

in advance and only made possible by the agreement of Simon Webb  from Natural England, David 

Wainwright from BC and Nick Stanley who owns the Estate. This is a SSSI and as such proposals to widen 

ƎƭŀŘŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŎǊŜŀǘŜ ƴŜǿ ΨŎƻǊǊƛŘƻǊǎΩ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǿƻƻŘƭŀƴŘ ǘƻ ƘŜƭǇ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎΣ ǿƛƭŘ ŦƭƻǿŜǊǎ ŀƴd birds must be 

carefully planned and approved by all concerned.  

In this case the woodland ride that runs just to the West and parallel to the main North-South ride has been 

increasingly narrowed by invasive scrub. The same process has also reduced connectivity between the two 

rides such that far fewer butterflies are able to move from the more open main ride to other suitable breeding 

and feeding areas.  

On the day our chain-saw operator worked to great effect to remove a number of smaller Birch, Silver-birch, 

Sycamore and Ash trees to open up a new corridor between the rides.  Larger logs were stacked by the path 

ŦƻǊ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǎƳŀƭƭŜǊ ƭƻƎǎ ǿŜǊŜ ƳŀŘŜ ƛƴǘƻ Ƙŀōƛǘŀǘ ǇƛƭŜǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ǊŜƳŀƛƴǎ ƻǊ ΨōǊŀǎƘΩ ǿŀǎ ōǳǊƴǘ ƻƴ ŀ ǎƛƴƎƭŜ ŦƛǊŜ 

site carefully chosen and managed to minimise impact on surrounding flora. 

The smaller Hazel under-storey was either bow-sawed or cut with heavy-duty loppers. Valuable and scarce 

species of scrub and flower were identified and protected to ensure their safety. Quite often such species then 

thrive as they now have the necessary space and light. Others in the group concentrated on cutting back 

bramble and patches of low-growing Hazel, Birch and Blackthorn re-growth on either side of the ride. 

ώ/ǊŜŀǘƛƴƎ ΨǎŎŀƭƭƻǇŜŘ ŜŘƎŜǎΩ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ŦƛƴŜǊ Ǝrasses and wild flowers.]  Our brush-cutter operator was able 

to greatly assist in this process although thicker stems had to be cut by lopper before taken to the fire site or 

tucked behind shady Yew trees.  



The weather was perfect.....cold but bright and sunny and a delight to see the Winter sunshine flood back into 

the newly cut areas. We hope to finish this particular task after one of our Wednesday work-parties so by the 

time you read this Springtime in this part of Witherslack Woods should be much better than before especially 

if you are a Fritillary butterfly! 

For those tempted to join us these work parties are social as well as practical. People work with on-site 

training and at their own pace.  Suitable clothing and footwear and a packed lunch are needed but tools are 

provided. Our new programme of work parties will be published in our Autumn edition but please contact me 

if you would like more information. Note we try to update our web-site if there are any late or unforeseen 

changes but if in doubt contact the party leader listed.                 

 Chris Winnick. 

Beginning with Butterflies 

Maybe you are just becoming interested in butterflies?  

You want to know more about them, you would like to be able to identify them and know their names... but 

don't know where to start? I was in just this position a couple of years ago. Since then, I have had a wonderful 

time finding out more about Britain's 50 odd types or species of butterfly, and given myself a great excuse for 

little trips to try and see as many as I can. I have even roped my husband in to try and get a good photo of 

them! 

How to start....? A good idea is to get a simple book (Lewington's Pocket Guide to Butterflies has beautiful 

drawings, at life size which is useful) or if you're that way inclined, an app for your phone. Start with the easy 

ones ς shamefully I was really only confident about Peacocks, but Red Admirals and Tortoiseshells are 

distinctive too and most importantly, good at sitting still and not flying off whenever you get within sight!  

Next I would say is : get out there! Whenever you get a chance between March and November and it is sunny 

and still, pop outside and find the nearest patch of flowers. That's what the butterflies will be doing! Especially 

at the the beginning and end of the season or the day, you may also find them basking on walls or bare 

patches of soil, soaking up that extra bit of sun that will give them energy to keep going. Early in the year, you 

are most likely to see those species that hibernate through the winter: Peacocks or Tortoiseshells. The first of 

the year's new butterflies, Orange Tips are very easy to spot but rarely stop moving! Later on easy ones to 

recognise are those iridescent Common Blues, big floppy Meadow Browns, Ringlets like chocolate velvet and 

of course the flashy, striking Red Admirals. 

If you do get close to a butterfly, look carefully at it, try to make a mental note of its its markings and the 

colours you can see. If you get a chance to peek at the underside, that can be very helpful with identification: 

for example the lady Orange Tip doesn't have those gaudy wingtips, but has a lovely marbled green 

camouflage on the undersurface of her wings. Obviously if you aren't sure what you are looking at, try and get 

a photo, however blurred which you can compare with your book later. I found that for the first summer it 

was enough to concentrate on trying to recognise the common species which I could see around my garden 

and the lanes and fields where I live. It was a real eye-opener to realise how many butterflies you could spot 

just by being on the lookout for them and taking a little bit of extra time to hang around waiting for them to 

land or reappear over that hedge! 



I've still got a lot to learn about Cumbria's butterflies but it is a thrill everytime I see something new and a 

great pleasure to watch them in my garden. It does add to the experience if you can put a name to that 

butterfly but it is just as rewarding to see a freshly painted Peacock as the rarest species we have. 

Karen McLellan 

Can you help with our surveys in 2016? 

Butterfly Conservation Cumbria Branch makes its perennial appeal for help with its ongoing butterfly and 

ƳƻǘƘ ǎǳǊǾŜȅǎΦ Lƴ нлмс ǿŜΨŘ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ƘŜƭǇ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎΥ  

¶ Wider Countryside Butterfly Survey (WCBS) Requires a minimum of two visits, one in each of July and 

August, to a randomly-generated 1km square, recording butterfly species and numbers seen. Covers a 

wide range of farmland, upland, and other habitats.  

 

¶ Mountain Ringlet surveys (June & July ) Upland checks of past, present and possible sites for this 

ŜƭǳǎƛǾŜ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅ ŀōƻǳǘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŜΩǾŜ ǎǘƛƭƭ ǎƻ ƳǳŎƘ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴ 

 

¶ Morecambe Bay Anania funebris / White-spotted Sable search (April to June) Help us learn more 

about this beautiful little day-flying moth  in its woodland glade and grassland habitats 

 

¶ Netted Carpet Moth larval Count (late August / early September) ς Assist the National Trust and BC in 

the annual caterpillar count in its mainly lake shore locations 

 

Full details of these and possibly others will appear on our web page over the coming weeks.  

http://cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/surveys/  Training and assistance will be given, usually with the chance to 

accompany existing recorders in all of these valuable surveys. A fine opportunity to discover parts of Cumbria 

ȅƻǳ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ŜȄƛǎǘŜŘΦ tƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ ƳŜ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ǘƘƛƴƪ ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ƘŜƭǇΦ ¢ƘŀƴƪǎΗ 

Martin Tordoff  mt@vmst.fsnet.co.uk 

²ƘŀǘΩǎ ƛƴ ŀ όaƻǘƘύ bŀƳŜΚ 

It is the time of year when we moth enthusiasts dust our traps, check our MV bulbs, start 

saving egg boxes and eagerly anticipate the rare species we are going to lure into the garden. 

.ǳǘ ǘƻ ōŜ ƘƻƴŜǎǘ Ƴƻǎǘ ŜŀǊƭȅ ǎǇǊƛƴƎ ƳƻǘƘǎ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƭƻƻƪ ǾŜǊȅ ŜȄŎƛǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘeir names certainly 

ŀǊŜƴΩǘΦ  ²ƻǳƭŘ ȅƻǳ ōŜ ŜȄŎƛǘŜŘ ǘƻ ŦƛƴŘ ŀ /ƻƳƳƻƴ vǳŀƪŜǊ ƻǊ ŀ /ƭƻǳŘŜŘ 5ǊŀōΚ wŀǘƘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ǘƘŜ 

big gaudy flamboyant beasts that can appear in mid-summer they tend to be LBJs (little brown 

jobs) with strange names.  Why do so many moths have fascinating, even bizarre, English 

names? There are tussocks, carpets, brocades, footmen and a lexicon of other antique terms. 

http://cumbria-butterflies.org.uk/surveys/
mailto:mt@vmst.fsnet.co.uk


We have the Georgians to thank for many of these evocative monikers that add to the mystery 

and charm of our hobby.  Different types of moths were not really recognised until the early 

eighteenth century.  People were probably more familiar with the larvae rather than the adult 

moths and often did not know which caterpillar became which moth.  But at the end of the 

seventeenth centurȅ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ ǇŜǊŎŜǇǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƴŀǘǳǊŀƭ ǿƻǊƭŘ ǿŀǎ ŎƘŀƴƎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ 

scientific study becoming fashionable.  Curiosity cabinets bulged with fossils and pinned 

insects.  In about 1720 the Society of Aurelians was formed, a group of affluent poets, artists 

and Georgian dilettantes with a common interest in collecting insects, particularly butterflies.  

The name of the society was derived from the gold tinge of certain chrysalises. They were 

fascinated, probably obsessed would be a better term, by the Lepidoptera and imbued the 

butterflies in particular with a special relevance; even at times comparing the metamorphosis 

ƻŦ ŀ ƭƻǿƭȅ ŎŀǘŜǊǇƛƭƭŀǊ ǘƻ ŀƴ άŀƴƎŜƭƛŎέ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭȅΣ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǳǊǊŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎƻǳƭΦ  ¢ƘŜƛǊ ŀŘƳƛǊŀǘƛƻƴ 

was often reflected in the nomenclature.  New species would be given names like Gothic, 

because wing patterns resembled church nave architecture.  The Forester moth has a Lincoln 

green coat resembling the livery of the foresters and is not found in wooded areas.  Mother 

Shipton refers to a legendary sorceress whose witchy face can be imagined on the wing 

pattern.  What seem to us obscure words were everyday objects to the Georgian toff who had 

the time and money to purse the esoteric pursuit of collecting insects.  The flat open-winged 

geometer moths were compared to the contemporary carpet patterns, hence Beautiful 

Carpet, Netted Carpet and many others.  The thin, straight-sided closely wrapped wings of 

some moths reminded the Georgian entomologist of his own footman.  Satins, brocades and 

ermines refer to the luxury fabrics that draped their elegant furniture and womenfolk.  Pug 

moths are said to be so called because the disparity of fore and hind wing size bore a fanciful 

resemblance to the undershot jaw of the popular lap dog of the day.  Wainscot moths have 

the grainy look of wood panelling and The Shears has a curved outline of typical eighteenth 

century garden shears depicted on the forewing. The human counterparts of our LBJs in 

Georgian England were the Quakers and rustics in the countryside clad in drab, often clay-

coloured garb; hence the names of many of the brown members of the noctuids. 

If you wish to learn more about the history of the early butterfly and moth collectors I 

ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘ ά¢ƘŜ !ǳǊŜŀƭƛŀƴ [ŜƎŀŎȅέ ōȅ aƛŎƘŀŜƭ {ŀƭƳƻƴΦ  !ƴŘ Ƴƻre about the origin of moth 

names is in a fascinating article by Peter Marren in British Wildlife issue Vol.10 No1. 

Spring is round the corner and soon I will be crouched over my garden trap early each morning 

sorting through my footmen, quakers, drabs and rustics hoping that a lackey from the kitchen 

will bring me another cup of coffee. 

Martin Chadwick  ό ǎŜŜ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ aŀǊǘƛƴΩǎ ƳƻǘƘǎ ōŜƭƻǿ ύ 



  

Mother Shiptons pairing      Powdered and Common Quaker     Clouded Drab 

 

Answers from Page 2 ς starting at the top then left to right:- 

Male Common Blue     Brown form female Common Blue 

Blue form female Common Blue Gyandromorph Common Blue (half male, half female) 

Female Holly Blue   Male Holly Blue 

Small Blue    Adonis Blue (not found in Cumbria) 

 

Answers from page 31, left to right then down:- 

Marsh Fritillary (in Cumbria)  Heath Fririllary (not in Cumbria) 

Pearl Bordered Fritillary (in Cumbria) Small Pearl Bordered Fritillary (In Cumbria) 

High Brown Fritillary (In Cumbria) Dark Green Fritillary (In Cumbria) 

Glanville Fritillary (not in Cumbria) Silver Washed Fritillary (in Cumbria) 

 

The Grey Square Challenge Update ( See map on back cover ) 

We have now entered the last year of moth recording for the forthcoming National Moth Recording Scheme Atlas, which 

is due to be published in 2018. Following big efforts for moth recorders (both day and night recording), there are now 9 

ŦŜǿŜǊ мл ƪƳ ΨƎǊŜȅ ǎǉǳŀǊŜǎΩ ǘƘŀǘ ŀ ȅŜŀǊ ŀƎƻΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƭŜŀǾŜǎ нн ΨƎǊŜȅ ǎǉǳŀǊŜǎΩ Ŧǳƭƭȅ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ǘƘŜ /ǳƳōǊƛŀƴ ōƻǊŘŜǊ ǘƻ ŦƻŎǳǎ ƻƴ ƛƴ 

2016, most of which are in West Cumbria. Of these, 13 have at least some length of coastline where the natural habitats 

are often rich in moth species, iƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ ǎƻƳŜ ǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƛǎǘǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ !ǊŎƘŜǊΩǎ 5ŀǊǘΦ L ǿƻǳƭŘ ƘƛƎƘƭȅ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘ ǘǊȅƛƴƎ ƻǳǘ ŀ 

light trap or taking a daytime visit at a West Cumbria beach this year (with permission where required) between June ς 

August and you could be rewarded with some a number of interesting species as well as making a worthwhile contribution 

to the NMRS atlas. Some areas are so poorly recorded that you could even turn up something new for the county. Is 

Sandhill rustic a possibility?  

For more information on what has been already recorded this millennium (or the last) in any Cumbrian 10 km square, 

please contact me. This might help you target a certain time of year or a particular site. 

Gary Hedges, Recording Officer CBDC, 01228 618717   recordingofficer@cbdc.org.uk 
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How well do you know your Fritillaries?  

 
      

  
 

  
 

  
 

     ΧΧΦΦ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ŦƻǳƴŘ ƛƴ /ǳƳōǊƛŀΦ !ƴǎǿŜǊǎ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ нфΦ  

 



 


